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SUBJECT:  Motion 2004-0318 on the King County Health Advisory Task Force Final Report.
SUMMARY: 

Proposed Motion 2004-0318 would approve the final report of the King County Health Advisory Task Force.   This report recommends creation of a non-profit organization to create a partnership among patients, providers, health plans, and purchasers to improve health care quality and lower costs.  The organization would be formed by the end of this year and its annual operating budget is estimated to be $2 million.
On July 12, 2004, the Committee of the Whole received a briefing on the final report by Drs. Alvin Thompson and Edward Wagner who were co-chairs of the King County Health Advisory Task Force.  At its March 1, 2004 meeting, the Committee of the Whole received a briefing on the Initial Findings Report.  And at its March 15, 2004 meeting, the committee amended the proposed motion approving the Initial Findings Report to state that the Council will continue to exert its authority to approve additional findings provided by the Health Advisory Task Force and the internal benefits strategy group and to request the Executive to transmit the final report of the Health Advisory Task Force by June 30, 2004. Transmittal of this final report is in response to this Council request. 
BACKGROUND:

Similar to other large public employers in the Puget Sound region and around the country, King County is experiencing significant increases to the cost of providing health care benefits to its employees.  For example, the County Auditor found that the county was expected to spend about $91.3 million on providing health benefits for its roughly 12,000 county employees who are receiving health benefits.  It was also found that these costs are growing faster than other payroll-related expenses. 

The Executive responded to these increases in providing employee health care benefits by recommending a strong labor-management collaboration to develop alternatives to the current approach of providing employee health benefits.  The Executive received $496,282 in the adopted 2004 budget to support this collaboration.  In addition, the Executive created a task force to advise the County on how best to provide health benefits.  

Task Force Mission and Goals 

In December 2003, Executive Sims created the King County Health Advisory Task Force whose mission was to “Recommend an innovative and achievable set of strategies to improve the quality of health care while moderating costs in the Puget Sound market.”  This mission has been achieved by developing two documents:
1. Initial Findings Report.  This report analyzed, endorsed and made recommendations for the benefits strategy to be used in the King County Joint Labor-Management Collaboration.  Council adopted this report in May 2004 (Motion 11890).  
2. Final Report.  This report is before the committee today and makes recommendations to improve the quality, access and value of health care in the Puget Sound regional market.
Membership

The King County Health Advisory Task Force had twenty members and two co-chairs.  The co-chairs were Alvin Thompson, MD and Edward Wagner, MD.   Other members included physicians, a pharmaceutical expert from the University of Washington, a labor representative, an attorney with a health care focus, a disease management expert, a health care communications expert, a health care economist, a health care technology expert, and other major self-insured employers in the region.  
Report Summary
The Final Report recommends that the same set of health benefit strategies endorsed for King County employees be applied to others who receive health care in the Puget Sound region.  The conceptual framework for health benefit design and health plan contracting, as well as how health care quality and costs are measured and improved would be consistent for King County employees and those who receive health care in Puget Sound.  

The report found the need for an integration of financial, insurance, and health care delivery strategies on a regional basis.  The report also found that the current health care system in Puget Sound is not integrated and that there is no organizing mechanism for ensuring that the practitioners, purchasers, patients and health plans work together effectively.  

The report recommends the creation of a regional partnership to provide the leadership necessary to ensure that these health care partners work together.  This partnership’s initial work would be organized around five areas of health care delivery: chronic disease; acute and episodic care; prevention services; safety practices; and service quality.  Within these five areas of focus, the partnership would provide evidence-based clinical decision support, patient education and self-management tools.  An information technology infrastructure would also be created to analyze and report on health care quality and cost outcomes in the region.

This report recommends creation of a not for profit organization to create a partnership among patients, providers, health plans, and purchasers to improve health care quality and lower costs.  This organization would be established be the end of 2004 although some up-front work will occur in 2003.  The executive initially estimates that total start-up costs in 2004 will be $367,000 and would use interim staff or consultant resources.  Estimated total costs for 2005 are estimated to be $2 million.  The task force estimated that the organization’s annual budget would range from $1.5 to $3 million annually.
ANALYSIS:

County Health Costs
The County spends significant resources providing health benefits to its employees and their families.  This year the County Auditor found that employee benefit costs have risen faster than averages experienced by similar employers nationwide, but that the rate of increase is comparable to other large public employers in the Puget Sound region.  For example the average annual growth in health benefits since 2000 has been 17 percent per employee.  The primary reasons for health care cost increases are due to the costs of hospital services and prescription drugs.  Hospital services accounted for 52 percent and prescription drug costs accounted for 31 percent of the increase in the county’s health care costs from 2000 to 2002.
The County Auditor also found that the county has had some success in reducing the growth in health benefit costs.  For example, county benefit costs in 2003 increased by 1.8 percent which was well below national averages for comparable employers.  The reason for this relatively low rate of increase is because the county implemented a new three-year health plan in 2003 whereby benefit changes were made to hold down county costs.
However, the County’s actuary consultant estimates that county benefit costs will resume their brisk increase.  For example, the executive is projecting that the flexible benefit rate for county employees will increase19.2 percent from 2003 to 2004.  This estimate is close to the actual flexible benefit increase from 2001 to 2002.  This estimate is also close to the County’s actuarial consultant who estimated the county’s benefit costs to increase by 15.9 percent for most full-time employees.
The County Auditor also found that the county’s health benefits coverage and cost-sharing approach are more generous than those offered by large Seattle employers and employers nationally, but are similar to those offered by other public employers in the region.  The Auditor also noted recent efforts by the Human Resources Division to contain employee health care costs, such as managing its prescription benefits and the health care for county employees who have been diagnosed with cardiovascular disease, and recommended that the county expand these efforts.
Health Benefit Negotiation Timeline
Council has the opportunity to establish labor policy on health benefits this summer.  Health benefits are negotiated every three years for most county regular employees through a Joint Labor Management Insurance Committee.  The County was to have completed negotiations in third quarter 2004 for a new benefit period from 2006 to 2008.  However, the Executive and Labor have agreed to extend the current health benefit package for one year, therefore, the new health benefit period will be from 2007 to 2009.  
The new health benefit schedule is:

· Establish labor policy on benefits by August 2004;

· Begin negotiations in August 2004;

· Finalize negotiations in December 2004; 

· Establish benefit systems and issue RFPs in 2005; 

· Implement new benefit systems and pilot programs in 2006; and
· New benefit package to begin January 1, 2007.

POSSIBLE ISSUES:

Following are some issues that Council will need to address while it considers Proposed Motion 2004-0318.  Council staff is continuing to analyze these issues.
1. Cost of creating partnership.  The executive initially estimates that total start-up costs in 2004 for the partnership will be $367,000; estimated total costs for 2005 are estimated to be $2 million.  The task force estimated that the organization’s annual budget would range from $1.5 to $3 million annually.  It is unclear at this time what the county’s portion of the costs would be.  A major factor in determining the county’s contribution will be the level of interest among potential partners to fund the partnership.

2. Link to benefits negotiation.   Council staff is continuing to analyze the link between the level of impact that the recommended partnership would have on containing the county’s cost of providing employee health benefits.
PROPOSED AMENDMENT:
A proposed amendment requests the executive to limit the county’s potential contributions to fund the proposed collaboration recommended in the Final Report of the King County Health Advisory Task Force.  In addition, the amendment requests that county collaboration funding be approved by the Budget and Fiscal Management Committee.  The amendment also adds statement of facts regarding the county’s health care costs and the task force’s role in endorsing the executive’s internal benefits negotiation strategy (Attachment Two).
ATTENDING:
1. Caroline Whalen, Deputy Chief Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services
2. Kerry Schaefer, Manager of Compensation and Benefits, Department of Executive Services

ATTACHMENTS:

1. Proposed Motion 2004-0318 with report attached

2. Proposed amendment
3. Transmittal letter, dated June 30, 2004
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